
Chair’s letter 

DEAR MEMBER

It is my pleasure to provide you with an update on the National Provident 
Fund (NPF) and its activities over the year to 31 March 2023.

2022/23 was a year of two halves for financial 
markets. The first half was marked by falling 
equity markets and rising bond yields as 
investors responded to central banks tightening 
monetary policy as inflation soared. Markets 
were also unnerved by heightened geo-political 
instability, most noticeably evident in the 
ongoing conflict in Ukraine. By contrast the 
second half was characterised by rising equity 
markets and plateauing bond yields, as markets 
digested the events that had unnerved them 
earlier in the year. 

GOVERNANCE
NPF is governed by the Board, made up 
of members appointed by the Minister of 
Finance. The Board manages the NPF schemes, 
including the investment assets of the 
schemes, on behalf of members. The Board’s 
responsibilities include ensuring NPF operates 
efficiently and in line with legislation.

I am fortunate to work with experienced 
professionals on the Board, who possess 
knowledge and skills in a broad range of subject 
areas and who have diverse perspectives.

Following the retirement of Daniel Mussett 
and Stephen Ward from the Board on 30 June 
2022, the Minister of Finance appointed two 
new members: 

•	 Tracey Berry is an experienced senior 
executive with over 20 years of financial 
services experience, specialising in 
general management, insurance and 
wealth management, risk, compliance and 
consumer banking. She is a partner with 
MosiacFSI, specialising in the provision of 
advice across the financial services sector. 

•	 Lloyd Kavanagh is a partner at law firm 
MinterEllisonRuddWatts where he leads 
its financial services practice. He advises 
a wide range of leading New Zealand 
and overseas clients on financial product 
offerings, mergers and acquisitions, and 
restructuring projects, as well as advising on 
governance and financial sector regulatory 
matters. Lloyd is a board member at Lawyers 
for Climate Action NZ Inc, and a Fellow of 
the Institute of Finance Professionals New 
Zealand Inc (INFINZ). 



•	 In addition, Ms Michelle Tsui joined the 
Board as an advisor under the Treasury’s 
Future Directors’ Program. Michelle has 
over 25 years’ experience in the actuarial 
and investment consulting industry. She 
is currently a director of New Plymouth 
District Council’s Perpetual Investment 
Fund, a trustee of Foundation North and 
a member of the Nominating Committee 
for the Guardians of NZ Superannuation.

Executive services to NPF are provided 
by Annuitas Management Limited, a joint 
venture between NPF and the Government 
Superannuation Fund Authority (GSFA). 
During the year, Annuitas said goodbye to a 
few long-serving staff members, including  
Chief Executive Simon Tyler, General 
Manager Investments, Paul Bevin and 
Manager Asset Allocation, Keith Poore. 
On behalf of the Board, I’d like to thank 
those staff for their service and to welcome 
Annuitas’ new Chief Executive, Tim Mitchell.

INVESTMENTS
While the payment of entitlements to NPF 
members is guaranteed by the Crown, the 
investment performance of the assets of 
the NPF schemes remains subject to market 
forces, in a similar manner to other New 
Zealand superannuation schemes. The 
Board aims to maximise investment returns 
within appropriate risk parameters, while 
managing costs.

Investment returns for the NPF schemes 
for the 2023 financial year were weak. The 
prices of long-term bonds fell as yields rose 
in anticipation of inflation and tightening 
global monetary conditions. Equity markets 
were flat when measured in NZ dollars 

and over the whole year. Overall, NPF’s 
investment managers performed in-line 
with their respective benchmarks. Further 
information on individual investment returns 
for each scheme is provided in the annual 
reports.

As an active investor, NPF encourages its 
investment managers to take account of 
material economic, social and governance 
(ESG) factors, including climate-related 
risks and opportunities, in their investment 
processes. In addition, excluded from the 
schemes’ portfolios are investments in 
companies that breach New Zealand law or 
international treaties to which New Zealand 
is a signatory. The Board has also excluded 
tobacco companies, aligning NPF with the 
Crown Financial Institutions and most NZ 
superannuation and KiwiSaver funds. The 
Board has also committed to reduce the 
carbon emissions exposure in the schemes’ 
equity portfolios by 50% (relative to a 2019 
baseline) by 2025 and to net zero by 2050. 

SCHEMES
In the 1990s, the NPF was separated into 16 
separate superannuation schemes which 
were closed to new members effective  
31 March 1991. Since then, the number of 
members has declined due to retirements 
and withdrawals and so has the number of 
schemes. 

There are currently eight remaining NPF 
schemes with 8,281 pensioners, 2800 
active contributors and 2,508 non-active 
contributors. Over the coming years, it 
is anticipated that contributor numbers 
will continue to fall as members reach 
retirement age and elect to receive 



their entitlements as a pension or as a 
cash lump sum. This activity is likely to 
give rise to further rationalisation of the 
NPF schemes over time, with members 
being consolidated into the larger NPF 
schemes to minimise overall reporting and 
administration costs. 

Some non-active contributors have not yet 
made elections to receive their entitlements 
and in some instances not doing so will 
result in a member’s entitlement being 
less. We encourage members to carefully 
consider their options and how they wish 
to receive their entitlements. The scheme 
administrator, Datacom, is available 
to answer any questions and provide 
additional information. If you are a non-
active contributor (i.e. you are not currently 
making payments to an NPF scheme), 
please call Datacom on 0800 628 776 to 
discuss your options.

THANKS
I would like to acknowledge the 
commitment of all members of the 
Board this year to the governance of 
NPF. While the last year has been one 
of significant organisational change, 
we remain well positioned to meet the 
standards of accountability and continuous 
improvement that are demanded of 
superannuation trustees today.

I would also like to thank the management 
team and staff at Annuitas Management 
Limited for their continuing focus on 
achieving outcomes for members. 

Kind regards

Dr Edward Schuck 

Chair

Board of Trustees of the National Provident Fund

June 2023



www.npf.co.nz

COMMUNICATIONS
The NPF website – www.npf.co.nz – is an 
important part of our communications strategy 
and contains comprehensive information on NPF 
and the schemes. It explains how NPF operates 
and gives all stakeholders access to the trust 
deeds and financial statements for each of  
the schemes.

If your contact details change, please advise the 
administrator of the NPF schemes, Datacom, 
so we can get in touch with you if required. 
There is a Change in Personal Details Form 
enclosed with your annual report package this 
year for this purpose. Your personal information 
is held securely. It is maintained and stored 
electronically by NPF within a cloud service 
hosted in New Zealand. Where we have received 
approval from you on the Change in Personal 
Details Form, we will communicate with you  
by email. 

The Board continues to devote resources to 
finding members for whom we do not hold 
a current address. All members classified as 
missing are listed on the Board’s website – 
www.npf.co.nz – under Unclaimed Monies. 
If you have friends or family who may have 
been members of NPF in the past you should 
encourage them to check our website.

PRIVACY AND SECURITY
The Board is very aware of the need to respect 
members’ privacy. We are required to hold 
personal information about you for the purposes 
of ongoing management and administration of 
the NPF schemes. Personal information is data 
about an identifiable individual or information 
that could be used to identify you, such as your 
name and contact details.

We are bound by, and adhere to, the privacy 
provisions set out in the Privacy Act 2020.

With this in mind, please be aware neither 
Datacom nor the Board will ever send you 
a generic email asking for your personal 
information (for example, your bank account 
number and your date of birth) or ask you to 
provide your bank account details over the 
phone.

Wherever you provide personal information – 
whether it’s by email, letter, completing a form 
or over the phone – you can be assured we will 
do everything we reasonably can to protect your 
personal information from being used in the 
wrong way.

NPF and Datacom will never:

>	 ask you for your banking personal 
identification number (PIN) or password;

>	 send you a link to an NPF website login page;

>	 ask you to download any software onto your 
computer;

>	 ask you to give us remote access to your 
computer.


